REGULATORY PANEL

WEDNESDAY 8 MARCH 2006 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Parsons (Chairman); Councillors Boaden,      C S Bowman, Crookdake (substitute for Councillor Bloxham), N Farmer, Morton, Prest, Scarborough, Stockdale, Styth, Tootle and Wilson.

RP.05/06
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Bloxham.

RP.06/06
HACKNEY CARRIAGE DRIVER – REGULATORY PANEL DECISION RE SPEEDING CONVICTIONS ON 10 AUGUST 2005

The Licensing Officer submitted report EP.04/06 concerning the decision of this Panel of 10 August 2005 regarding the speeding convictions of Mr Stevenson, a licensed Hackney Carriage Driver.  Mr Stevenson had been issued with a letter of warning and was required to take and pass the Driving Standards Agency Hackney Carriage Driving Test within six months of the date of that meeting.  The Licensing Officer reported that Mr Stevenson had taken the test on three occasions without success and the six month period had now elapsed.

Mr Stevenson and Mr Casey, his representative, were in attendance at the meeting.

The Principal Solicitor outlined the procedure the Panel would follow to Mr Stevenson and his representative and Mr Stevenson confirmed that he had received and read the Licensing Manager’s report.

The Licensing Officer outlined Mr Stevenson’s licensing history which included a speeding offence in May 2001 that had now expired on his licence, and two further speeding offences in November 2004 and July 2005 which had resulted in the Panel requiring Mr Stevenson to take and pass the Driving Standards Agency Hackney Carriage Driving Test.

The Licensing Officer reported that, in February 2006, Mr Stevenson informed the Licensing Office that he had taken the test twice and had failed.  He had taken a further test in March 2006 and failed.  Mr Stevenson had stated that he had spent in the region of £200 on driving lessons and tests in order to abide by the Panel’s decision and was requesting to keep his Hackney Carriage Driver’s Licence as he had stated that if his Licence was revoked or suspended then he would have no means of living as he would lose his car and in turn lose his flat.

Mr Casey then addressed the Panel on behalf of Mr Stevenson.  Mr Casey accepted that the decision taken by the Regulatory Panel on 10 August 2005 was reasonable under the circumstances.  Mr Stevenson had taken the Driving Standards Agency Hackney Carriage Driving Test three times and, whilst he had improved each time, he had not passed the test.  It took six weeks to arrange for a test at a cost of £53.50 per test.  Mr Casey pointed out that Mr Stevenson had no further convictions since the speeding offences, was an Owner/Driver and that a ban would lead to financial losses which would far outweigh the nature of his motoring offences.  Mr Casey indicated that he served on the National Taxi Driver’s Association and that there was growing national concern that the Driving Standards Agency Driving Test for Hackney Carriage Drivers was nothing more than a money-making exercise as he understood that the failure rate nationally was 75%.  He requested the Panel to extend the period for Mr Stevenson to pass the Driving Standards Agency Test.

Mr Casey further pointed out that Mr Stevenson had owned and driven taxis for the past ten years with no problem and he requested the Panel to consider extending the time period for Mr Stevenson to pass the Driving Standards Agency Test by another six months.

The Panel then discussed with Mr Stevenson the reasons why he had failed the Driving Standards Agency Test.  Mr Stevenson advised the Panel that the number of points upon which he had failed had reduced each time he had taken the test i.e. 15, 8, 5.

The respective parties then withdrew from the meeting room whilst the Panel considered this matter.

RESOLVED – That the Panel has carefully considered everything Mr Casey and Mr Stevenson have said and the Panel are very concerned that Mr Stevenson has, in the six months since the last Hearing, sat and failed three Driving Standards Agency tests.  That is a poor reflection on Mr Stevenson’s driving skills.

That said, the Panel has taken into account what Mr Casey had to say and are prepared, on this occasion, to extend the time available to Mr Stevenson to pass the test.

Mr Stevenson is now required to sit and pass the Driving Standards Agency Test for Hackney Carriage Drivers within twenty six weeks of the date of this meeting.  If Mr Stevenson does not pass within that period, his Hackney Carriage Licence will be automatically revoked.

RP.07/06
HACKNEY CARRIAGE DRIVER – CONVICTION FOR SPEEDING

Councillor Scarborough declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct as he knew Mr Graham.  Councillor Scarborough left the meeting at this point.

The Licensing Officer submitted report EP.05/06 concerning a conviction for speeding whilst driving his own private vehicle committed by Mr M R Graham, a licensed Hackney Carriage driver.  Mr Graham had earlier informed the Licensing Officer in August 2005 of another conviction for failing to conform to traffic signs and which had been dealt with by way of a Fixed Penalty Notice.  These two convictions were connected as they were part of the same incident.

Mr Graham was present at the meeting.

The Principal Solicitor outlined to Mr Graham the procedure the Panel would follow at the meeting and he confirmed that he had received and read the Licensing Manager’s report.

The Principal Solicitor informed Mr Graham that he had a right to be represented.  Mr Graham advised that he wished to represent himself.

The Licensing Officer outlined Mr Graham’s licensing history which showed that he had been a Hackney Carriage driver since 1997 and had never appeared before the Regulatory Panel or had any convictions in this time.

The Licensing Officer informed the Panel that, on 2 July 2005, Mr Graham had been driving his own private vehicle along the A69 near Melkridge in Northumbria when his actions had been photographed by a Police Mobile Camera Unit.  As a result, in August 2005, he had received a Fixed Penalty Notice for overtaking on chevrons and this had been dealt with by means of a Fixed Penalty Notice.  There had also been another offence of speeding during the same incident and this had been dealt with later at Hexham Magistrates Court.  As a result of the incident, Mr Graham had been fined £60 and awarded three penalty points for overtaking on the chevrons and, at Hexham Magistrates Court on 9 February 2006, he had been fined £230 and awarded six further penalty points for the speeding offence (91 mph in a 60 mph zone).

Mr Graham had stated that he had no previous driving convictions and wished to make it clear to the Panel that both offences had occurred during the same incident when he had attempted to overtake a slow moving vehicle and misjudged the distance to the chevrons on the road which caused him to accelerate over the speed limit.

Mr Graham then addressed the Panel.  He said that he had held a driving licence for sixteen years and had never had any previous convictions for driving offences.  He accepted that he had misjudged the distance to the chevrons and that his decision to accelerate to pass the slow moving vehicle, rather than brake, had been the wrong decision.  He had received nine penalty points on his driving licence and a £300 fine for the offences.  Mr Graham pointed out that he had been a Taxi Driver for nine years and had never been spoken to by Licensing Officers over his conduct or appeared before the Regulatory Panel.  He had a disabled wife and two children to support.  He apologised for putting himself in the position where he had to appear before the Panel but would endeavour to ensure that he committed no further motoring offences.

The parties then left the meeting room whilst the Panel gave detailed consideration to this matter.

RESOLVED – That whilst the Panel consider the offences for which Mr Graham had been convicted to be serious, on this occasion the Panel authorise the Licensing Manager to issue Mr Graham with a letter warning him as to his future conduct.

(The meeting ended at 3.00pm)

